FACILITATOR’S PLAN FOR CONSULTING CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE ON PROPOSED CHANGES TO THE ROLE OF THE CHILDREN’S COMMISSIONER
Age

1
This activity is aimed at 10 to 18 year olds

Aim
2
The aims of the consultation are:
· to help children and young people to contribute  to the public consultation on the role of the Children’s Commissioner for England (OCCE);
· to inform children about the Children’s Commissioner’s changing role; and
· to inform children about the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Time

3
60/90 minutes

Process

4
Facilitator with small groups of children & young people
Materials

5
You will need the following:
· flipchart paper and note pads
· marker pens and pens
· (if available) laptop and projector (and screen)
· Icebreaker resources
6
You will also need access to the following materials:

· The children and young people’s consultation document / response form

· UNCRC leaflet (Unicef)
· The children and young people’s version of the Dunford Review

7
The children and young people’s consultation document and response form are merged into a single document.  This document contains links to the UNCRC leaflet and the children and young person’s version of the Dunford Review.  Copies of the consultation document can be accessed the consultation section of the Department for Education website: www.education.gov.uk/consultations.

Method 
	Time
	Activity

	00:00
	Welcome, Health & Safety, Ground-rules

	00:05
	Icebreaker Activity

	00:12
	Introduction to the UNCRC and the Children’s Commissioner
· In 1991, the UK government, as a member of the United Nations, signed the Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC);
· This is a list of 42 promises the government has made to children and young people living in the UK.

*Give each participant a copy of the UNCRC leaflet and ask them to look through the list of Rights and let them ask questions about anything they don’t understand

*Facilitator concludes introduction by saying:
· Rights are not just something written on paper, but should be real for young people to be protected in everyday life;
· With rights comes responsibility to respects other people’s rights.
Introduce the Dunford Review
*Give each participant a copy of the Dunford Review for children and young people

Last year, over 700 children and young people sent in comments to an independent review of the Children’s Commissioner for England.  The Government now plans to make changes recommended by the review and would like to know what you think. 
What does the Children’s Commissioner do?

The current Children’s Commissioner is Maggie Atkinson.  Her job is to meet and listen to children and young people like yourself, to find out what is important to you and the sort of things that worry you.  She then makes sure that the people who take decisions are listening to your views and doing what is best for you. 
Why does the Government want to change things?

The review said it was important for children and young people in England to have a Children’s Commissioner, but that the role wasn’t working as well as it could, mostly because of the way that the role was set up.  So the Government wants to make some changes to the way that the Children’s Commissioner is able to help children and young people and this will mean changing the law.

A new role and remit for the Children’s Commissioner

At the moment, the law says that the Children’s Commissioner’s job is to ‘represent the views and interests of children and young people’.  The Government wants to make this stronger by changing the role to one that focuses on ‘promoting and protecting the rights of children and young people’.
Children’s rights are set out in the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC).  The Convention says what you have a right to do or expect.  Some of these rights apply to all children, others only apply to children who need extra help – such as those who don’t live with their parents.

As well as having a Children’s Commissioner, England also has a Children’s Rights Director.  The Children’s Rights Director has a special role to protect the rights of children and young people who live in care, or go to a school away from home.  The Government thinks that it would be better to join these two roles together, within one new organisation.  At the same time, the Government wants to make sure that those children and young people who live in care, or go to school away from home, still get the support they need.  So it wants the law to say that the Children’s Commissioner should pay special attention to these children and young people.

As things stand, the Children’s Rights Director can look into the cases of individual children, even if the case doesn’t affect anyone else.  But the current law stops the Children’s Commissioner from doing this for all children and young people.  The Government thinks that the Children’s Commissioner does not have the time to do casework for large numbers of children and young people – there are over 11 million of you!  So it wants to limit this part of the Children’s Commissioners job to just children and young people who live in care, or go to school away from home - unless it is an issue that affects lots of you. 

The Children’s Commissioner’s role covers all children and teenagers up to the age of 18.  This can be increased to 21, if the person has been in care or has a learning disability.



	00:15
	Discussion Questions

	
	*Split the group into small groups and have a facilitator and note-taker with each group.  The note-taker’s sole responsibility should be to capture as much from the young people as possible and not to get involved with the facilitation of the session.

Question 1
Do you agree that the law should say that the Children’s Commissioner should make sure they work harder and pay special attention to the rights of children and young people who do not have a parent or go to school away from home?  Please tell us a bit more about your thoughts about this.
Question 2
Should the Children’s Commissioner be allowed to do casework just for this group of children?  

Question 3
Are there any other groups of children that you think should get more help?  If so, who are they? 

Question 4
Does it matter that the Children’s Commissioner’s title only refers to ‘children’ rather than ‘children and young people’?  

NB.  Always ask young people to explain their answers.  Use lots of flip chart and then, once you’ve discussed all four questions, get each group to feed back one or two of the answers to everyone else.


	00:35
	Giving young people a say in how the Children’s Commissioner works
The current law says that the Children’s Commissioner must let children know who they are and how they can get in contact with him/her.  The Children’s Commissioner must also find out and report on the views of children, especially children who do not have any other ways of making their views known.  He or she can also carry out inquiries if they are worried that children’s views and interests are being ignored and they want to find out more about the situation.  The Government’s plan is that when the law is rewritten, these important parts of the job should continue. 

The Government also wants the Children’s Commissioner to send a report to Parliament each year, to show them what the Commissioner has done to promote and protect children’s rights, and how it has spent the money it gets from the Government.  
The Government also wants the Children’s Commissioner to appoint an advisory board.  People on the board will help the Children’s Commissioner decide what s/he is going to do over the year ahead and to check how well the Children’s Commissioner is doing their job for you.  

The plan is for this advisory board to be quite small, but for its members to include people who represent children as well as Parliament and experts in children’s rights.



	00.38
	Discussion Questions

	
	*This time, keep the whole group together and ask the following two questions:

Question 5
Do you think it is a good idea for children and young people to be on the board?  If so, how should they be chosen and how might they be involved?  If not, who should it be? 

Question 6
How should the Advisory Board carry out this role in practice?   



	00:50
	Short Break

	01:05
	Choosing a new Children’s Commissioner
The review said that children and young people should be given a say in how the Children’s Commissioner is appointed.  The Government thinks the Children’s Commissioner should still be appointed by the Secretary of State for Education, who is the Minister in charge of the Department for Education.  But the Government wants Parliament and children to have a much bigger say in who gets the job.  This could include being able to comment on the job description, or interviewing the best candidates for the job.  

The review also recommended that the Children’s Commissioner should do the job for seven years rather than for five years.  The current Children’s Commissioner can, if they want to, apply for the job again for another five years.  The Government can see the benefits of offering the job for a longer period of time and not allowing the same person to re-apply for the job.  This would mean that the Children’s Commissioner would not have to worry about whether they would be chosen again and so could just get on with supporting children and young people.  But seven years could be too long, especially if the Children’s Commissioner is not doing a very good job.



	01:07
	Discussion Questions

	
	*Back in small groups, discuss the following questions:

Question 7
How should children and young people be involved in the selection of future Children’s Commissioners?

Question 8
Should Children’s Commissioners be appointed to the job just once in their life or is it ok for them to be offered the job again?

Question 9
If you think they should only get the job once, how long should Children’s Commissioners be appointed for:

 i) seven years, ii) six years, or iii) five years.  Please tell us a little bit more about your thoughts?



	01:25
	What more could the Government do?

The Government signed up to the UNCRC almost 20 years ago and it is committed to promoting and protecting children’s rights.  The changes that the Government is planning to make to the role of the Children’s Commissioner for England are part of this promise, but there may be other things you think the Government could do to support children’s rights.  We would welcome your ideas.



	01:27
	Discussion Question

	
	Keep everyone together for this final question.

Question 10
What other things could the Government take to support children’s rights under the UNCRC? 



	01:37
	Close

	
	Thank everyone for taking part in the day – get feedback forms completed and make the children and young people aware that if they want to contribute separately to the review they can.  Give them details on how to do this.




